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1. PURPOSE

1.1. To inform committee of progress on various aspects of sports development and indoor leisure provision.

1.2. Relevance to the Council’s ambitions and priorities:


· Council Ambitions – many of the initiatives reported here are intended to make services more accessible to disadvantaged groups and to protect and enhance the existing environmental quality of our area. 

· Community Objectives – the issues covered in this report offer cultural opportunities, promote the development of sustainable tourism and help improve the environment of the area. 

· Corporate Priorities – partnership working is central to many of these projects, which are intended to improve the well-being of people in the Ribble Valley. 

· Other Considerations – none identified.

2.
TOURISM AND ARTS OFFICER 

2.1
The Society of American Travel Writers

2.1.1
The SATW enjoyed a successful conference in Manchester earlier this month as many members chose to take part in a variety of tours around Lancashire, North Yorkshire and Cumbria.  

2.1.2
Ribble Valley district was fortunate to feature in several of these tours, which were co-ordinated by the tourism and arts officer in partnership with Lancashire and Blackpool Tourist Board.

2.2
The Lancaster and Forest of Bowland tour, on Tuesday 9th October, visited Stonyhurst College for a guided tour. The members thoroughly enjoyed learning about the college’s history and particularly its links with J.R.R.Tolkien. 

2.3
The Cycling Experience tour took place on the same day and members were taken on a one-day mountain biking tour in Gisburn Forest, led by Colin Clifford from Off the Rails and RVBC’s Engineering Assistant who’s responsible for the council’s cycling strategy.  

2.4
There were Culinary Tours and walking tours, which were part of the longer 3-day tours covering Lancashire on the first day then on to Cumbria and Yorkshire. These occurred twice.

2.5
The Culinary Tours took place Tuesday 2nd and Wednesday 10th October where members were taken to Leagram’s Organic Dairy in Chipping for a tour and cheese making demonstration. They enjoyed a Lancashire themed lunch at the Shireburn Arms Hotel at Hurst Green, followed by a tour of Bashall Barn and a beer making demonstration at Bowland Brewery at Bashall Eaves and ending with a 4-course meal and nights stay at Northcote Manor. 
2.6
The walking tours took place on Monday 1st and Wednesday 10th October starting from Dunsop Bridge, heading over the fells and moorland up to Slaidburn. Members enjoyed stunning views and were professionally led by officers from the Lancashire Countryside Service.  

2.7
Ribble Valley Food Trail

2.7.1
Work on the Ribble Valley Food Trail is going from strength to strength, in order for Ribble Valley district to offer a quality product for the Taste Lancashire 08 marketing campaign, led by Lancashire and Blackpool Tourist Board. 

2.7.2
This trail aims to provide visitors and locals alike with a reason to visit and information about the best ‘foodie’ places in the district and with the overall aim to increase the local economy. It will take visitors on a journey around the district which can be taken by car, and encouraging the use of public transport. Also walking and cycling will be encouraged.

2.7.2
External funding is being sought to fund a dedicated food trail website which will accompany the main leaflet trail. Every food related business in the district was eligible to apply, and the project was promoted in local press, on the council’s website, business and civic newsletters and special visits were made to the main towns to encourage more businesses to get involved. A selection panel made up of officers and industry experts have recently met to make the first selection for the trail. 

2.7.3
The criterion for businesses is for good quality, Lancashire/Ribble Valley produce (at least 3 items) to be served on a menu/sold as retail, offering excellent customer service, and must be within Ribble Valley boundaries. Businesses have to have filled in an entry form to show a commitment to the scheme. Guidance notes were supplied with all entry forms asking for particular information required for the leaflet.

2.7.4
It is hoped that this project will be ready for launching by the end of the year/early January 2008. Further progress will be reported in the next general report.  

2.8
Undergraduate Student Placement Scheme

2.8.1
The tourism department has recently taken on a student placement, Kerry Richards, for 9 months, to offer marketing support. 

2.8.2
Lancashire County Developments Ltd (LCDL) and Lancashire Rural Tourism Initiative (LRTi) which is managed by the Lancashire and Blackpool Tourist Board (LBTB) run the rural tourism undergraduate student placement scheme. The student will remain an employee of LCDL Ltd and is paid by LCDL during the placement, with a small contribution made by the tourism department. 

2.8.3
This scheme involves spending 9 months working with rural tourism businesses to provide marketing support. The student’s job is to act as a marketing advisor both for individual businesses and for joint marketing initiatives for clusters of businesses in an area. The main objective is to provide the student with valuable and practical work experience that will enable them to develop their own skills and knowledge of the industry.  

2.8.4
Kerry Richards will be working for half a week for a cluster of businesses in Longridge working on the ‘Longridge Experience’ and working the remainder of the time with the tourism department in the council offices on a number of marketing projects. 

3
RIBBLESDALE POOL

3.1
The heating boiler is to be replaced by a gas fuelled boiler and the pool will need to close for a two month period (from 23 December 2007 to 1 March 2008).  Whilst this is essential large-scale work, which has been planned in the Capital Programme for the past three years, the length of closure will inevitably cause customer inconvenience and a reduction of an estimated 23,000 admissions and corresponding income.

3.2
This enforced closure will provide an opportunity to undertake other maintenance work, particularly to the pool tanks and plant room, but it will also be necessary to consider redeployment possibilities for pool staff to such areas as sports development and Longridge Sports Centre.

4
LONGRIDGE SPORTS CENTRE

4.1
The artificial pitch continues to require repair work to the carpet and the condition has presented problems, especially for Longridge Hockey Club who utilise this facility for training and matches.

4.2
The facility has been heavily utilised both by school and community since its installation in 1996 and the nearside half to the Sports Centre has deteriorated most markedly, to the situation where the hockey club have had to utilise an alternative venue to play matches.

4.3
The replacement of the surface has been identified in the Council’s Capital Programme and attempts are ongoing to fund such work in partnership with the school to ensure that the pitch continues to meet user requirements now and over the long term.

5
SPORTS DEVELOPMENT 

5.1
The Football Association (FA) have been working closely with seven authorities in the North West region (of which Ribble Valley is one) to develop a single plan for football, which provides a clear sense of direction to everyone in the game.  A comprehensive audit has been undertaken across the Borough to identify:

· the number of clubs;

· the number of teams attached to the clubs;

· the league that those teams play in;

· the facilities used by the teams and a rating of the condition of these facilities.

5.2
The FA has then facilitated a local development plan to emerge through involvement of key people from the community who are involved in the sport to help to achieve the following priorities:

· growth and retention;

· raising standards and addressing abusive behaviour;

· developing better players;

· running the game effectively.

5.3
This can be achieved through three enablers:

· Workforce development 

· Improving facilities

· Promotion and effective marketing.

5.4
A Ribble Valley Local Area Plan should be completed by the beginning of November and this will help to steer future project funding into local football, from the Football Foundation.

6
CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLES AGENDA
.

6.1

The first meeting of the Children and Young Peoples theme Group of the Local Strategic Partnership took place on 19 October.  The key reason for the meeting was to alert the LSP to the impending role out of children’s trust arrangements across Lancashire.  It has now been confirmed that there will be a trust arrangement in the Ribble Valley based on existing geographic boundaries.  The role of the trust will be to determine the priorities for Ribble Valley along with taking ownership for locally established targets.  This joined up approach will undoubtedly have an effect on how the Borough Council delivers services for young people and links back to previous reports to committee on the Council’s statutory duty to co-operate on matters concerning children and young people.  A more detailed report will be presented at Committee when the full implications are known.

7
CASTLE LOTTERY DEVELOPMENTS

7.1
Work is progressing well at the castle/museum.  Strip out of the museum, sound archive and stable block is almost complete and repairs to the roofs and walls have begun.

7.2
The archaeological investigations for the link building foundations have also been completed.  Some artefacts such as medieval pottery were discovered, along with walls and an oven.  The well was also excavated and revealed a Victorian structure, which acted as a holding tank to provide running water to the kitchen at the rear of the museum.

7.3
The large, open structure meant that the original plans to incorporate the well through a glass floor is no longer feasible and so, with the agreement of English Heritage, will remain closed.  A design within the floor of the café to illustrate the well is being explored.

7.4
After some minor adjustments, due to the discovery of the medieval walls, the foundations have been laid for the link building.  This has enabled the steelwork to be ordered for the frame of the building.

8.
CURRENT ARTS DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS IN RIBBLE VALLEY
8.1
Healthy Ageing Projects
8.1.1
Ribble Valley Borough Council Arts Development has been working in Partnership with The Age Concern Healthy Ageing Project based in the Ribble Valley over the last few months to deliver a series of 5 workshops in three art forms. Jane Eagland has provided creative writing courses at Slaidburn Village Hall, Sarah McDade has provided Ceramic workshops at West Bradford Village Hall and Jane Flanagan has provided textile/felt classes to a group at Waddington Village Club. 

8.1.2
Please join participants and organizers at the exhibition launch and celebration at the Platform Gallery on Tuesday the 20th of November 2.30-4.30 mulled wine and mince pies provided. Exhibition running 21 November – 29 November.

8.2
Formation of the Ribble valley Arts Alliance and the Ribble Valley Arts and Culture Forum
8.2.1
A group of people involved in the arts( music, performance and visual arts practice) have joined together to form the  Ribble Valley Arts Alliance. This group is currently made up of:- Seamus Heffernan-Shamrock Promotions, David Ingham- Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership, Zoë Fagg -Ribble Valley Arts Development Officer, Nick Lakin – Manager of St Mary’s Community Arts and Enterprise Centre, Jo Rigby-Artist and Member of New Form Arts, Peter Moore- Chair of Clitheroe Festival Weekend.

8.2.2
The aims of this group is to support and promote creative practice in Ribble valley, within the media and by increasing the cultural aspects of events such as the Clitheroe festival weekend and Bowland festival as well as supporting local creative business and acting as a body to crate connections between organisations and promote the conception of new creative organisations.

8.2.3
The first ever Ribble Valley Arts and Culture Forum will be held on Tuesday the 13th of November, 5-7pm at the St Mary’s Centre, Clitheroe 

8.2.4
The main aim of the evening is to bring together creative people from across the Ribble Valley and beyond, such as creative businesses, venues, community groups and educational establishments, in order to network and discuss future working opportunities.  We want to find out what people are already participating in and where there is a demand for cultural focus and expansion. This evening will be an opportunity for creative people and/or businesses to sign up to agencies that employ creative people, find out information regarding funding, discover new activities and events that they can get involved in, work towards increasing the cultural aspect of Clitheroe Festival 2008 and most importantly to have a good time.
8.2.5
There will be live entertainment from The John Wickham Trio, Clitheroe’s Irish Quartet and Longridge Youth Group in collaboration with Ludus Dance. Sue Robinson Director of Robinson and Howell Art Consultancy, whose projects include Creativity Works and Spot On Rural Touring, will be giving a short presentation at 5.30, which aims to inspire new ideas in us all.

8.2.6
Over 25 organisations have already booked stands including The Arts Council, Mid Pennine Arts, Action Factory, The St Mary’s Centre and The Platform Gallery. 

8.3
The Big Draw
8.3.1
A Big Draw event including adult and children’s workshops lead by professional artists, (willow weaving and still life drawing) was held at the Platform Gallery on Saturday 6th November, workshops were free and very well attended. Over 70 people joined in at the event and creative fun was had by all.

8.3.2
This was part of national drawing month, organised by the national campaign for drawing. 

8.4
The Ribble Valley Sculpture Trail (Brungerley Park)
· Phase one

The final artists commission by Julie Ann seaman is due to be installed onto the swimming platform by the river by the end of October.

· Phase two

We are interviewing for an artist  to create 6 pieces of work that highlight key entrances/gateways that lead into the Ribble Valley Sculpture Trail, which is situated in Brungerley Park and Crosshills Nature Reserve, Clitheroe this week (Oct 25th).

The work will be installed by March 2008 and as well as leading to six new and exciting permanent public sculptures. It will include much public involvement and consultation.

· Phase Three

 Will see the installation of signs and leaflets for visitors to navigate the trail, it is due to be started in March 2008.

8.5
Panopticans Map
The Platform Gallery, Rose garden, Labyrinth and Castle are all featured in a Pennine Lancashire Panopticans map which was released at the Halo Launch on the 20th of September. Copies are available from the TIC or Platform Gallery.

8.6
Creativity Works 

8.6.1
Ribble Valley arts department will be hosting 2008s creativity works award ceremony in May 2008 at the Grand, Clitheroe. The creativity works awards are directed at people who work in creative business in East Lancashire. 

8.6.2
The awards are for :

· Creative Space

· Creative Innovation

· Creative Student

· Creative Growth

· Creative New Business.

8.7
 Ludus Dance
Ludus dance continues to work weekly with Longridge Youth club and Bowland high school. This long-term project is now being match funded through the youth service. Participants form Longridge YC will be performing at the Ribble valley Arts and Culture forum at the St Mary’s Centre on the 13th of November.

8.8
Arts Audit

An audit of arts provision in the Ribble valley is to take place over the next 5 months it will take into consideration what is currently happening and what demand there is for provision new arts activities and organisations.

9
THE PLATFORM GALLERY
9.1
Interface exhibition
9.1.1
The educational touring exhibition of interface has been very well received particularly by education establishments, engineers and students.

9.1.2
14 students from Burnley Collage furniture course had the opportunity to discuss the exhibition with featured sculptor Richard Hopper and find out the complex designs and processes behind his work. 

9.1.3
40 students from MMU and UCLAN universities had the opportunity to hear a lecture from Artist and software designer Ann Marie Shillito. They also got a chance to try out her cutting edge new technology currently under construction at Edinburgh Art College.

9.1.4
Several other colleges and schools have attended the exhibition coming from as far as Oldham and Crosby.

9.2 Compilation - Christmas Crafts Exhibition

Official launch event Friday 2 November 5-8pm

Saturday 3 November 2007 – Saturday 5 January 2008

9.2.1
Compilation is all about bringing you the best of the Platform Gallery this Christmas– a fantastic selection of high quality handcrafted items by some of the UK’s top makers.  

9.2.2
Over 100 different artists will be exhibiting, turning our gallery space into a unique Christmas shopping experience.  Choose from glittering glassware, tactile textiles and ceramics both decorative and practical.  Everything has been individually designed and made in the UK, with many makers coming from the local area. 

9.3
Workshops

9.3.1 A list of all the workshops taking place at the Platform Gallery leading up until Christmas are detailed below:

· Poor Man’s Pewter with Joan Newall

· Silver Jewellery for beginners with Heather Scott
· Christmas Decorations Kids workshop with Soo Gibson
· Make your own Christmas crackers!  Kids workshop with Bizi Lizi 

· Introduction to enamelling with Lynne Glazzard

· Christmas Creatures with Samantha Bryan

· Priscilla Jones Workshops

· Make a hanging in a day With Priscilla Jones 

· Make a Christmas Wreath.   Kids workshop with Bizi Lizi
· Festive masks and Hats.   Kids workshop with Soo Gibson
For further details, dates and times, please contact the gallery staff
10
SPORTS DEVELOPMENT

10.1
As part of our commitment to raising standards of our local community clubs and coaches, RVBC Sports Development Unit are starting to roll out a ‘Coach Education Programme’ for 2008 offering generic sports coaching courses for all of our Ribble Valley coaches. Clubs are currently being consulted which courses and it is hoped that the first courses will be rolled out early 2008.

10.2
RVBC Sports Development (in partnership with the Lancashire Cricket Board) are running an English Cricket Board Introductory Course for future coaches on Sunday 25th November at Longridge Sports Centre from 10am-4.30pm. The course is the first ‘rung’ on the cricket coaching ladder and is an ideal course for parents and volunteers at their local club whose experience of coaching cricket is limited.

11.
CONCLUSION

11.1
Committee note the contents of the report

JOHN C HEAP

DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES

Background Papers - None 

For further information please contact Chris Hughes 01200 414479
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